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SUMMARY 
 
Background 
  
The County of Sacramento, Department of Airports (Airports) is an enterprise operation and is 
responsible for operating four airports within Sacramento County: Sacramento International Airport, 
Mather Airport, Executive Airport, and Franklin Field.  Airports’ mission is to provide a safe, customer 
friendly, and competitive aviation operation for the Greater Sacramento Region.  
 
A countywide risk assessment study for the County of Sacramento was performed for fiscal year 2018-
19.  The risk assessment study assessed Airports’ Finance Administration and Operations as high-risk 
areas for the County of Sacramento.  Accordingly, we conducted this risk assessment performance 
audit to evaluate Airports’ internal controls over its Finance Administration and Operations. 
 
Audit Objective  
 
The objectives of the risk assessment procedures performed was to evaluate Airports’ management of: 
concessionaire and lease agreements; compliance with the Federal Aviation Administration’s (FAA) 
rules and regulations; Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) provisions; and the California Occupational 
Safety and Health Administration’s (Cal-OSHA) requirements for the period of July 1, 2018 to 
May 15, 2020.  
 
Summary  
 
There were several deficiencies noted after review of Airports’ Finance Administration and Operations.  
The deficiencies noted were: 1) the composition of reported concessionaire revenues was not 
reviewed; 2) job hazard analyses was not performed for all staffing positions and required training 
documentation not maintained in employment files; 3) system used to track required training appears 
to be inadequate; 4) ADA assessments of non-public buildings have not been performed for all 
structures; 5) journal voucher approval process was inadequate; and 6) operational contingency plans 
have not been prepared. 
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